# **Staying the Course**

Denuclearization and Path Dependence in US's North Korea Policy

#### **Kimberly Peh**

Department of Political Science University of Notre Dame 2060 Jenkins Nanovic Halls Notre Dame, IN 46556 USA <u>zpeh@nd.edu</u> ORCID: 0000-0001-5533-7821

**Soul Park** Department of Political Science

National University of Singapore AS1, #04-39, 11 Arts Link Singapore 117570 polsp@nus.edu.sg ORCID: 0000-0001-6692-9080

#### **Structured Abstract**

Article Type: Research Paper

*Purpose*-The purpose of the article is to analyze the US's foreign policy framework towards North Korea in the post-Cold War era.

*Design, Methodology, Approach*–We employ process-tracing technique and comparative sequential method across successive administrations and find that the US's foreign policy towards North Korea is one of self-amplifying process.

*Findings*–We argue that the US's foreign policy towards North Korea has remained remarkably consistent over the course of three decades. Furthermore, the policy has both hardened and narrowed in its focus on denuclearization.

*Practical Implications*–As the US deepens its pursuit for denuclearization as an end, the misalignment of goals between Washington and Pyongyang persists and even grows.

*Originality, Value*–Through our analysis, we contribute to existing work that identifies North Korea's liability for the engagement failures and add texture to the understanding of the current deadlock in negotiations.

Keywords: North Korea; denuclearization; CVID; U.S. foreign policy

#### Forthcoming in North Korean Review Volume 17, No. 2

#### **I. Introduction**

In light of the two unprecedented US-DPRK (Democratic People's Republic of Korea) summits in Singapore and Hanoi, and the more recent return to threats and name-calling between the leaders of the two countries,<sup>1</sup> the debate on whether engagement policies can lead to the denuclearization of North Korea has garnered renewed scholarly and policy attention.<sup>2</sup> Cynics argue that engagement holds little promise given that the US has already tried a variety of approaches, including diplomatic inducements, economic and food aid, and confidence-building measures, yet Pyongyang "still found ways to violate the deals." Consequently, critics point out that "[t]he main reason we are where we are today is because North Korea has walked away from every denuclearization agreement ever reached."<sup>3</sup> Others add that engagement may work only if it is accompanied by other forms of pressure considering North Korea's cycle of provocations and its malign intentions.<sup>4</sup> Hence, skeptics of engagement advocate for some form of containment that constitutes both carrots and sticks, often with a greater emphasis on the latter. As Leon Sigal succinctly notes, "[t]he mule may be struck repeatedly, but is fed the carrot only when it reaches the mule-driver's destination, if at all."<sup>5</sup>

Such wariness or hesitance to negotiate with Pyongyang is understandable given the regime's reputation as a rogue state, a "master of 'deceptive statecraft'," a security threat and an "egregious violator of human rights," among others.<sup>6</sup> Indeed, North Korea's behavior offers skeptics little to no confidence that engagement would succeed even if the US were determined to break new grounds on US-DPRK relations. Such concerns notwithstanding, an oft-overlooked and under-analyzed reason for engagement failure inheres in the US's strategic errors when dealing with North Korea. Hence, against the backdrop of the pessimism surrounding the present state of US-North Korea relations,<sup>7</sup> it is crucial to analyze why negotiations between Washington and Pyongyang have failed repeatedly to achieve

denuclearization using evidence from the US's foreign policy towards North Korea. In this way, our article complements the considerable amount of research that has identified North Korea's culpability in contributing to the breakdown of previous agreements.

We argue that a reason why engagement has fallen short is due to the US's consistent reversion to the "crime-and-punishment approach" once tensions de-escalate. This approach maintains pressure by casting North Korea as an outlaw (or pariah) state while offering rewards only when it complies (i.e. denuclearizes).<sup>8</sup> Contrary to some who observe inconsistencies in the US's foreign policy towards North Korea,<sup>9</sup> we show that the US has stayed remarkably consistent within this approach and has further crystallized it into the now familiar denuclearization-before-concessions approach (or the denuclearization-first strategy). Accordingly, engagement policies have failed to effect further tangible outcomes for two reasons. First, since rewards - including negotiations - are habitually rebuffed, hardline approaches, rather than continued engagement, are commonly contemplated during impasses and setbacks. The instinct to fall back on the hardline stance erodes grounds for improved interactions. Second, given the denuclearization-first approach, promises are seldom supported among US policymakers, and hence delivered. Over time, the prospect of successful engagement diminished further across successive administrations as decisionmakers in Washington hardened their predilection for the approach and narrowed their focus on the goal of denuclearization.

The policy relevance of our argument is twofold. First, we suggest that skepticism around engagement policies may be misguided. The failure of engagement may not be due to its inherent inability to induce denuclearization.<sup>10</sup> Rather, owing to policymakers' impatience with engagement, insufficient time may have been accorded for the policy to fully play out. The process of engagement takes time particularly given the "extraordinary level of mistrust between the Kim regime and the U.S.,"<sup>11</sup> and the likelihood that North Korea would continue

with the hedging behavior even amid negotiations.<sup>12</sup> Subsequently, Washington's tendency to revert to or fall back on hardline policies, such as containment and sanctions,<sup>13</sup> can prematurely derail talks and impede progress. Before dismissing engagement policies as ineffective, policymakers might thus benefit from giving engagement more time to see if it may establish the climate for more difficult conversations on denuclearization.<sup>14</sup> Second, and relatedly, the argument highlights that one way to increase the probability of engagement success is to devote greater effort towards resolving disputes at the negotiation table. This recommendation holds even as pessimism around Pyongyang's intention and the prospect of denuclearizing North Korea grows.<sup>15</sup> North Korea has at times exercised nuclear restraint both during the negotiation and the implementation phases (e.g. in the lead-up to the 1994 Agreed Framework and the February 2007 Agreement); hence, if the US were willing to hold back on punishing Pyongyang while being more willing to negotiate, North Korea's restraining behavior may sustain longer and perhaps also more determinatively.

The next section unpacks the debate surrounding the engagement policy in greater detail and makes the case for a path-dependent denuclearization position of the US's North Korea policy. We argue that the sequence of negotiations that has developed over the years has both hardened and constricted the US's position on the denuclearization of North Korea. The following section traces the developments from the George H. W. Bush administration to the current Donald Trump administration. Specifically, we highlight the continuity in the US's North Korea policy in the post-Cold War era. We conclude with broad policy conclusions, especially on the latest iteration of US-North Korea relations.

#### **II. Failure of Engagement? Reframing the Debate**

Efforts undertaken by the US and the international community in the post-Cold War era to put North Korea on a denuclearization path have all fallen short.<sup>16</sup> Despite the international

community's efforts, Pyongyang's nuclear program has continued, and North Korea, despite the odds, has succeeded in joining the exclusive nuclear club.<sup>17</sup> More recently, Pyongyang has conducted six nuclear and countless missile tests until the new round of negotiations with the Trump administration.<sup>18</sup>

Given these developments, much of the scholarly and policy debates have been framed around whether US engagement with North Korea could open up possibilities for Pyongyang's eventual denuclearization.<sup>19</sup> By engagement, we mean the "strategic process of persistently seeking common ground between antagonists to reduce tension."<sup>20</sup> Advocates of engagement policy and its variants have largely argued for the necessity of bringing North Korea into the international community and sowing the seeds of stability that, hopefully, would lead to shifts in Pyongyang's nuclear policy in East Asia.<sup>21</sup> Critics, on the other hand, have largely pinned the blame on North Korea for the continuous failure in negotiations over the years. Pyongyang, it has been argued, utilized the nuclear negotiations to extract concessions and has not approached negotiations in good faith.<sup>22</sup> Others point to the immense, yet futile, efforts put in by Washington to bring the North Korean nuclear issue to a successful conclusion.<sup>23</sup> Given the lackluster diplomatic track record of US-DPRK relations, doubts thus remain on the utility of engagement.

We argue that while engagement remains an important strategy, what is limiting its effectiveness is the US's North Korea policy in the post-Cold War era, specifically, its remarkably consistent emphasis on the punishment of North Korea and the frontloading of the achievement of US strategic goals. Despite fluctuations in negotiations and constant setbacks between the two sides, the overall framework guiding US foreign policy has largely remained intact, perhaps misunderstanding North Korea's nuclear hedging behavior. That is, the US has remained steadfast on a denuclearization-before-concessions approach despite evidence of Pyongyang displaying a willingness to negotiate and a capacity for nuclear

restraint whenever the US gave due consideration to North Korea's demands and moved away from its default policy in the past.<sup>24</sup>

Within the consistent framework of denuclearization before concessions, we further argue that two interrelated developments pertaining to the US foreign policy approach regarding North Korea's denuclearization. First, the policy has hardened. That is, the US has imposed higher standards on denuclearization and increased pressures on North Korea, which include the intensification of sanctions under successive US administration, and the designation of North Korea as a rogue regime and a state sponsor of terrorism.<sup>25</sup> With the continued advancement of Pyongyang's nuclear weapons program and after the Agreed Framework setbacks, Washington's position on denuclearization has also crystallized into "complete, verifiable, and irreversible dismantlement (CVID)," which has served as the main starting point of subsequent US-DPRK negotiations since George W. Bush's administration. Second and interrelated, the negotiating (bargaining) range around the hardened denuclearization stance also constricted over the course of three decades. With each iteration of negotiations with North Korea, the US decisionmakers developed an unwillingness to accept any outcome that falls short of complete denuclearization and have insisted on achieving it prior to any form of concessions (i.e. the denuclearization-before-concessions stance). Such fixation on denuclearization is evident in the US's demand for negotiation with preconditions.

We process-trace the evolution of US policy towards North Korea in the post-Cold War era and demonstrate that it has been a self-amplifying process, where "the initial events move[d] the sequence in a particular direction."<sup>26</sup> The consistency that is accompanied by the hardening of the US's policy stance and its constriction of negotiating range is pathdependent process where the sequence of events in the 1990s and 2000s continually reinforced the US's policy of denuclearization across successive administrations. To do this, we examine the policy stances of successive administrations from George H. W. Bush to

Donald Trump. Evidence suggests that the self-amplifying process eventually led to the current impasse in dealing with a nuclear North Korea. In the following section, we show the origins and the development of this enduring stance of denuclearization in the US's North Korea policy in the post-Cold War era.

#### **III. Denuclearization Before Engagement**

#### 3.1 Crime-and-punishment: Setting the Foundation

Towards the end of the Cold War, the North Korean nuclear issue began to emerge as one of the key US foreign policy concerns. However, given that Pyongyang's nuclear program was at its infancy, the Bush administration had mostly regarded it as an inter-Korean issue, and not a direct national security concern. As such, members of the Bush administration viewed any proposal for a multilateral approach towards reconciliation with North Korea, such as the six-party talks proposed by President Roh Tae Woo, with skepticism.<sup>27</sup> When the president announced the unilateral withdrawal of American nuclear arsenal from the Korean peninsula on 27 September 1991, South Korea's concerns were but a "side chapter;" in fact, "Bush did not even mention the South Korean-based weapons in his speech."<sup>28</sup> Nonetheless, this move and the subsequent step to cancel *Team Spirit*, a joint US-South Korea military exercise which has long been perceived by Pyongyang as a threat, opened the path to the first meeting between "ranking U.S. and North Korean diplomats" in January 1992, followed by a series of discussions between Seoul and Pyongyang that appeared to pave the way for a nuclear weapons-free peninsula.<sup>29</sup>

Understanding the Bush administration's approach, goals and strategy is crucial as they would serve as a reference for future administrations. In 1989, the president stated in an address to the South Korean National Assembly that "[p]eace through strength is a policy that has served the security interests of our two nations... we must complement deterrence with

an active diplomacy in search of dialogue with our adversaries, including North Korea."<sup>30</sup> In practice, this meant that engagement with North Korea was framed explicitly and only as talks – not "negotiations." Pyongyang would have to make "progress on any of the requests and concerns" put forth by Washington *before* the US would "take reciprocal steps favorable to North Korean interests."<sup>31</sup>

In 1992, the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), which was responsible for verifying Pyongyang's declaration of its nuclear inventories, found discrepancies between the amount of plutonium reprocessed and that which is declared.<sup>32</sup> In response, Washington added that a normalized US-DPRK relationship could be possible if, among other things, Pyongyang ended "its nuclear weapons development program and [allowed] IAEA inspections of its nuclear facilities."<sup>33</sup> However, after Pyongyang signed the nuclear safeguards accord and undertook other acts of nuclear restraint, such as halting the process of reprocessing its spent fuel, the Bush administration launched a counter-proliferation campaign when CIA intelligence concluded that North Korea could soon produce a crude nuclear weapon.<sup>34</sup> This tailored coercion, which penalizes North Korea for continuing with its nuclear program, and the "holding out [of rewards for its] compliance" manifest, in essence, the crime-and-punishment approach.<sup>35</sup> Throughout subsequent administrations, this overarching approach would continue more broadly through the strategy of negotiating with preconditions and the application of economic and military pressure on Pyongyang.<sup>36</sup> That said, under the Bush administration, the crime-and-punishment approach was at its inception, and, hence, its features rather signaled the continuation of coercive diplomacy.<sup>37</sup>

Members of the Bush administration were divided on the issue of holding bilateral talks with North Korea. Ultimately, under the pressure of hardliners, the Bush administration avoided direct talks. As Sigal points out, "[w]hen they did negotiate, they shied away from tabling specific offers. When they did make proposals, they cloaked concessions in threats.

When they made promises, they did not always keep them."<sup>38</sup> This aversion towards negotiations led to a compromised foreign policy stance that was unnecessarily tough and vague to the North Koreans.<sup>39</sup> Moreover, what promised to be a carrots-and-sticks approach soon turned into a "policy of pure stick" and the Bush administration "held out high-level talks as a reward for good behavior."<sup>40</sup> When North Korea was open to inspections from the IAEA and further nuclear diplomacy, it was the US and IAEA that rejected such overtures from Pyongyang as the US tried to stay firm within its crime-and-punishment approach.<sup>41</sup>

#### 3.2 From Military Option to Limited Negotiations

The Clinton administration closely followed in the footsteps of its predecessor's foreign policy line.<sup>42</sup> Similarly, it used the IAEA to monitor and seek out illegal advancements proscribed by the nonproliferation regime and the safeguards agreement so that it may "constrain [Pyongyang's] nuclear program without offering anything in return."<sup>43</sup> It also set the denuclearization of North Korea as its ultimate goal and treated high-level bilateral talks similarly as a reward rather than a process that facilitates the solving of the North Korean nuclear issue.<sup>44</sup> The administration's public declarations of the denuclearization of North Korea moreover narrowed its policy options domestically and forced it to adopt a tougher "posture" in the process.<sup>45</sup> Furthermore, it contemplated the launch of a preventive war when the 1994 nuclear crisis erupted, but finally set it aside due to the heavy casualties that would be involved.<sup>46</sup>

The 1994 crisis began with Pyongyang announcing that it would withdraw from the Nuclear Nonproliferation Treaty (NPT), which explicitly inhibits non-nuclear weapons states from acquiring or transferring nuclear weapons and commits them to IAEA safeguards. From the US's perspective, Pyongyang's withdrawal was, thus, intolerable since a nuclear North Korea would weaken the strength of US deterrence in the region and potentially encourage a

cascade of nuclearization amongst its allies, facilitate nuclear terrorism, or lead to unimaginable outcomes if and when a nuclear North Korea collapsed. According to William Perry, then Secretary of Defense, "[t]hat crisis was the only time in my tenure... that we came close to a major war. We were willing to risk war because we believed that a nuclear weapon production program in North Korea posed unacceptable security risk."<sup>47</sup>

Even as the US chose to negotiate with North Korea, the decision remained politically contentious and it lacked a firm framework as the Clinton administration "seemed unable to make a clear-cut decision to offer negotiations."<sup>48</sup> In the lead-up to and during the 1994 Agreed Framework talks, Clinton continued to insist on verifications before any progress could be made. For instance, at a 22 June press conference, Clinton pointed out that the US was willing to resume talks with North Korea only when it had received formal confirmation that Pyongyang "will freeze the major elements of its nuclear program while a new round of talks between our nations proceed."<sup>49</sup> After the signing of the Agreed Framework, Clinton maintained that concessions would be conditioned upon the progress of further talks.<sup>50</sup> The administration also insisted that the agreement on verification was key to progress on nuclear issues between Pyongyang and Washington.<sup>51</sup> High-level bilateral talks with Pyongyang was often regarded as something of a reward for good behavior by the US State Department that is "not to be permitted until North Korea earned it with agreements and performance."<sup>52</sup>

Diplomatic and economic pressures were applied to 'compel' North Korea to defuel the reactors while the administration banked on the North Korean regime to collapse in the not too distant future.<sup>53</sup> As such, the US approach was largely reserved and minimalist in orientation. Robert Gallucci, then chief negotiator of the US with North Korea, described his initial negotiating posture as follows: "[i]f they do everything we want, we send them a box of oranges."<sup>54</sup> That said, US negotiators faced substantial difficulties in gathering financial and political support from Congress. As Joel Wit, Daniel Poneman and Gallucci recalled:

"the Senate unanimously approved a Republican-sponsored amendment to the Foreign Assistance Act. The amendment barred aid to North Korea unless the president certified that it did not possess nuclear arms, had halted its nuclear program, had come into full compliance with both the Non-Proliferation Treaty and its IAEA safeguards agreement, and did not export plutonium or missiles ... the message was clear. Congress was in no mood to provide any financial support, let alone funding for a multibillion-dollar project."<sup>55</sup>

Ultimately, because of Congress's insistence on the denuclearization-first approach and its more stringent demands, more legwork and time were needed before the US could provide Pyongyang with a persuasive proposition and a sufficiently believable, albeit "beefed-up," guarantee which indicated US credibility.<sup>56</sup>

Shortly after the 1994 Agreed Framework was signed, KEDO (the Korean Energy Development Organization) for the most part was discarded and senior US officials who led the negotiations moved on, "depriving the administration of policy continuity" for sustained denuclearization dialogue with Pyongyang.<sup>57</sup> Clinton attempted to intensify diplomatic efforts once US intelligence detected North Korea's uranium-enrichment program and the effort ultimately resulted in high-level talks between Madeleine Albright and Kim Jong-il. However, Clinton ran out of time with the election of George W. Bush.<sup>58</sup> This political transition once again returned US-DPRK relations from the relatively brief period of preventive diplomacy to coercive diplomacy as the Bush administration's hardline stance along with the context of 9/11 led the potentiality of nuclear proliferation to the Middle East to be considered a larger threat than war on the Korean peninsula itself.<sup>59</sup>

#### 3.3 Sanctions, Pressures and CVID

The Bush administration wanted to chart its own course on the nuclear weapons issue; thus, the 1994 Agreed Framework under the previous administration was viewed with skepticism and was quickly cast aside.<sup>60</sup> As then vice president, Dick Cheney, declared, "We don't

negotiate with evil, we defeat it."<sup>61</sup> Particularly after September 11, 2001, this "All But Clinton" approach confirmed a return to coercive diplomacy, which had not only hardened but also narrowed in the early years with the perceived failure of the Agreed Framework.<sup>62</sup> Branding North Korea as a part of the "axis-of-evil," Bush threatened Pyongyang with military action and the Agreed Framework was, as Robert Carlin recollected, "purposefully destroyed."<sup>63</sup> Subsequently, North Korea began expelling IAEA inspectors and restarted its nuclear facilities in Yongbyon.<sup>64</sup>

By October 2002, such a constricted diplomatic stance vis-à-vis Pyongyang was slowly emerging as the main obstacle during early exchanges between the two sides. When James Kelly, then US Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs, went to Pyongyang to meet with Kang Sok Ju, a North Korean diplomat, the US insisted that no talks would take place until North Korea's enrichment program was dealt with: "In Pyongyang's view, the United States wanted the North to disarm first, before talks, whereas the North thought it had signaled... that US security concerns could be addressed during, but not before resuming, dialogue."<sup>65</sup> Differences in both sides' negotiating stances were clear and, consequent to the strict instructions to Kelly, Pyongyang's offer to negotiate was dismissed. Furthermore, instead of leveraging the chance to renegotiate,<sup>66</sup> the administration concluded prematurely that Pyongyang was "secretly making uranium-based nuclear weapons."<sup>67</sup> The conclusion was then used to justify the administration's isolation of North Korea.<sup>68</sup> When former ambassador Donald Gregg and diplomatic correspondent Don Oberdorfer attempted to relay a message from the North Korean leadership that stated its desire for continued dialogue with the US in November 2002, Deputy National Security Council Adviser Steve Hadley gave a "quick, negative, and definitive" answer: "We don't reward bad behavior."<sup>69</sup>

The deteriorating relationship between Washington and Pyongyang finally culminated in the second nuclear crisis when North Korea admitted to developing a nuclear program

designed for uranium enrichment. The administration's immediate reaction was to ignore North Korea, believing that Pyongyang was intent on blackmailing the US to reward bad behavior yet again.<sup>70</sup> Condoleeza Rice, then Assistant to the President for National Security Affairs, proposed a multilateral approach in a 2003 White House memo on North Korea Policy, that rests on the condition that North Korea "dismantle in a *verifiable and irreversible manner* its nuclear weapons program, and… fulfill all of its international obligations."<sup>71</sup> Even as Pyongyang persisted with pressing for bilateral negotiations with Washington,<sup>72</sup> it was rebuffed by the Bush administration, which publicly outlined that "all options" were being considered, including the use of military force.<sup>73</sup> The toppling of Saddam Hussein in Iraq and the prospects for regime change only made clear Washington's willingness to pursue denuclearization by force.<sup>74</sup> More importantly, among the reasons that eventually convinced the president of engagement was "that the strategy was 'just regime change by other means.' Bush argued that the regime would 'never survive if the place was opened up."<sup>75</sup>

Once again, the US was putting more emphasis on the sticks than the carrots while its "reluctance to use incentives reflects a deep-seated ideological and bureaucratic resistance to negotiating with North Korea."<sup>76</sup> Indeed, it was during this administration that the goal of CVID, which promises benefits and assurances only after Pyongyang has proceeded to dismantle its nuclear program, was formally introduced.<sup>77</sup>

Even as the Six-Party Talks were underway, Washington regarded the platform as an avenue to apply "new and effective" multilateral pressure on North Korea and a means to avoid bilateral talks.<sup>78</sup> After rounds of negotiations, the September 19 Joint Statement (2005) suggested that the issue of an "appropriate time" to discuss the delivery of light-water reactors would only come after North Korea had "eliminated all nuclear weapons and all nuclear programs, and this had been verified to the satisfaction of all parties by credible international means, including the IAEA; and when the DPRK has come into full compliance

with the NPT and IAEA safeguards, and has demonstrated a sustained commitment and transparency and has ceased proliferating nuclear technology."<sup>79</sup> Moreover, despite statements in the accord guaranteeing North Korea's security and respecting its sovereignty, the US quickly moved to terminate KEDO and undercut Christopher Hill's testimony in Congress by stating that "all options remain on the table." This policy continued with further financial sanctions under the Illicit Activities Initiative, which froze around USD \$25 million of North Korea's funds.<sup>80</sup>

Reflecting on the Joint Statement, Steve Hadley, on November 11, 2005, once again outlined the complete denuclearization-for-benefits position:

"we've laid out [a framework] of things that could follow if [Pyongyang proceeds with] a willingness and [carries] the undertaking that the North Koreans made in that document – which was to get rid of their nuclear weapons and their nuclear programs. And it makes clear that that will open up an opportunity for economic assistance and increased economic cooperation and gradually, diplomatic process, as well."<sup>81</sup>

When Pyongyang rejected the international community's demands for the abandonment of its nuclear weapons program, the US "urged Japan and South Korea, as well as China, to help it apply "maximum pressure" to force North Korea to halt the program."<sup>82</sup>

As the Bush administration continued to demand concessions before negotiations and ignored North Korea's pleas for further dialogue, Pyongyang "expelled all international inspectors ... increased its plutonium stockpile and tested its first nuclear weapon on 2006."<sup>83</sup> Even after the nuclear test and the subsequent conclusion of the 2007 agreement, the US shifted the goal post by conditioning its lifting of sanction provisions and the de-listing of North Korea as a state sponsor of terrorism on Pyongyang's "cooperation in helping to verify the accuracy and completeness of its declaration."<sup>84</sup> Simply put, it was the reward for good behavior mentality that continued to guide Bush's North Korea policy.<sup>85</sup>

Overall, the Bush administration "essentially adopted the same goals and strategy first forged during the former Bush administration and acted upon during the Clinton administration."<sup>86</sup> More importantly, the foreign policy stance had hardened with the crystallization of CVID alongside the maintenance of sanctions. Furthermore, with the perceived failure of the Agreed Framework, the US foreign policy had also further narrowed through a stronger insistence on holding out rewards and on denuclearization before negotiations.

#### 3.4 Obama and Strategic Patience

The Barack Obama administration pursued a policy of strategic patience, which "essentially means waiting for North Korea to come back to the negotiating table with changed behavior while maintaining pressure through economic sanctions for its bad behavior."<sup>87</sup> Two factors underpinned the policy. First, it assumed that the existing regime in Pyongyang would eventually collapse, an assumption that has become a "bipartisan principle of successive administrations" since the Clinton years, if not earlier.<sup>88</sup> Second, it followed the idea that given the right conditions, the US "would pursue a comprehensive package deal for North Korea's complete denuclearization in return for normalization of relations and economic aid, *but it will not move first.*"<sup>89</sup>

With the implementation of strategic patience, the Obama administration thus displayed the same resolute position by further hardening the US's policy stance and narrowing its bargaining position in dealing with North Korea. During his Prague speech in 2009, Obama criticized Pyongyang for breaking "the rules once again" and cited its rocket test as a reason "for a strong international response … to pressure the North Koreans to change course."<sup>90</sup> At the same time, he declared the denuclearization of North Korea as a key priority of his administration, of which international sanctions would play a vital role.<sup>91</sup> In addition, rather

than opening up to the possibility of bilateral talks, as North Korea had hoped for, the Obama administration stuck with the multilateral framework advanced by Bush and "cautioned Pyongyang ... of more severe consequences of a second nuclear detonation." Obama's North Korea policy thus echoed a similarly hardline position to his predecessor as "Washington quickly sought to deny the DPRK any political or strategic advantage it claimed from the nuclear test and pressed for additional sanctions at the UN Security Council."<sup>92</sup>

Under strategic patience, more importantly, the US refused direct talks with North Korea while keeping up the pressures through continued sanctions and the strengthening of its alliance structure in East Asia. As then Secretary of State Hillary Clinton stated, the US was ready to meet with North Korea "within the framework of the Six Party Talks … [However, current] sanctions will not be relaxed until Pyongyang takes verifiable, irreversible steps toward complete denuclearization. Its leaders should be under no illusion that the United States will ever have normal, sanctions-free relations with a nuclear armed North Korea."<sup>93</sup> During his June 16, 2009, joint press conference with South Korean president Lee Myungbak, Obama furthermore clarified that "[t]here's been a pattern in the past where North Korea behaves in a belligerent fashion and, if it waits long enough, is then rewarded … And I think that's the pattern that they've come to expect. The message we're sending — and when I say 'we,' not simply the United States and the Republic of Korea, but I think the international community — is, we are going to break that pattern."<sup>94</sup> Evidently, Pyongyang's commitment to complete denuclearization was to be the starting point and the stance of not rewarding bad behavior remained firmly entrenched as a part of the strategic patience approach.

During Obama's tenure, the New York backdoor channel of communication that had existed since the 1990s was shut down by the North Koreans and relations fell on hard times.<sup>95</sup> Moreover, Obama left out North Korea (along with Iran) from the limitation of the conditions for the use of nuclear weapons in 2010, continued with Executive Order 13466,

and agreed to delay the handing off of wartime operational control of Korean forces.<sup>96</sup> In the 2010 National Security Strategy, the promises of bilateral and international engagement as a reward for North Korea's denuclearization and punishment for its failure are reinforced once again:

"The United States will pursue the denuclearization of the Korean peninsula... If North Korea eliminates its nuclear weapons program... they will be able to proceed on a path to greater political and economic integration with the international community. If they ignore their international obligations, we will pursue multiple means to increase their isolation and bring them into compliance with international nonproliferation norms."<sup>97</sup>

Overall, other than his call for China to take on a greater responsibility, Obama's "halfhearted" approach, which was said to lack "a sense of urgency or priority" and that sought containment "while paying lip service to the objective of rollback," mirrored his predecessor's preference for punishment; that is, to ignore Pyongyang until it complies while employing sanctions to limit its proliferation capabilities.<sup>98</sup> The preference for instituting still more sanctions, affirming support for South Korea, and conditioning talks on additional changes in Pyongyang's behavior was reinforced by consistent and severe North Korean provocations, which include a fatal shelling of the island of Yeongpyeong.<sup>99</sup>

By Obama's second term, the US continued to place the onus on North Korea. As Glyn Davies, special representative for North Korea policy, stated, the US refused to "engage in talks for the sake of talks."<sup>100</sup> Similarly, Stephen W. Bosworth, Special Representative for North Korea Policy, testified to the Senate Foreign Relations Committee on March 1, 2011 that the Obama administration was committed to "meaningful engagement" should North Korea "meet its international obligations and commitments to achieve the goal of the 2005 Joint Statement: *the verifiable denuclearization* of the Korean Peninsula in a peaceful manner."<sup>101</sup> Coupled with a continuing belief that the Kim regime would eventually collapse and that negotiations with North Korea is "an exercise of flimflammery," the main problem

as Robert Carlin testified, is "*then as now many people didn't see the point in even talking to North Koreans*."<sup>102</sup> Guided by this perspective of North Korea as "a risk-prone, illiberal outlier, with whom negotiating was futile,"<sup>103</sup> the Leap Day Deal became the shortest-lived agreement concluded between the two countries: "As one key Obama administration official later recalled, the deal was... intended to test whether the North was sincere or not in its negotiations with the United States. The rest of what happened is history; the North Korean stuck to their position, launched a space launch vehicle in April and the Leap Day Deal collapsed."<sup>104</sup> -

#### 3.5 Trump and Maximum Pressure

With the election of Trump (and President Moon Jae-In in South Korea), North Korea signaled its willingness to "wipe the slate clean and revive the New York channel." Importantly, Pyongyang desired initial discussions to be "held without preconditions."<sup>105</sup> Yet, much of the administration's North Korea policy remained the same as "the United States reaffirms that North Korea's illicit nuclear program must be completely, verifiably, and irreversibly eliminated, resulting in a Korean Peninsula free of nuclear weapons."<sup>106</sup> Rather than exploring bilateral talks, the Trump administration, similar to his predecessors, approached the North Korean nuclear issue with the same "all options on the table" approach emphasizing denuclearization as the ultimate goal.<sup>107</sup> Moreover, in the midst of a fiery rhetorical exchange between Trump and Kim, the administration had re-listed North Korea as a state sponsor of terrorism in 2017 and "essentially escalated what [sanctions] his predecessor started," and strengthened his pressure campaign by "pushing other countries to end or shrink their diplomatic relations."<sup>108</sup> As Thomas Countryman, former assistant secretary of state for international security and nonproliferation, noted: "The Trump administration is very much on the same path as the Obama administration, putting greater

emphasis on sanctions, putting greater emphasis on the need to provide defensive and deterrence capabilities to protect Japan and South Korea."<sup>109</sup> Other aspects of this pressure campaign included urging Beijing to play a more active role, tightening sanctions, asserting the importance of denuclearization as a precondition for negotiations, and building up the US's military readiness and capabilities, such as its missile-defense capabilities.<sup>110</sup>

The two face-to-face meetings between Trump and Kim Jong-Un appeared to herald a break from previous administrations and a change in the overall direction of the US foreign policy towards North Korea. Yet, the hardening and narrowing of the US's North Korea policy remains evident in the administration's replacement of the word, 'dismantlement,' with 'denuclearization' in CVID. This change represents a further shift in the goalpost toward a standard which, according to Robert Gallucci, "is physically, not actually plausible."<sup>111</sup> Moreover, as the eventual failure of the Hanoi summit shows, the overall policy framework largely remained intact. Donald Trump's policy of maximum pressure (or strategic accountability) aimed to pressure North Korea from all angles economically and diplomatically to make it "politically painful and financially untenable, in order to compel it to revise its strategic calculus."<sup>112</sup> It was characterized by three actions: strong multilateral sanctions through the UN, the galvanization of international action, and the maximization of American domestic authorities to apply pressure on Pyongyang. Three don'ts dominated the Trump administration's diplomatic approach to North Korea in 2018: "don't reward talks, don't let up on sanctions, don't make the mistakes of past administrations."<sup>113</sup> Consequently, any diplomatic engagement with North Korea was still "backed by military options" and the onus for negotiations, once again, was placed on North Korea to "signal its desire to negotiate in good faith."<sup>114</sup>

While the administration maintained that its strategy differs vastly from the past, comparisons between Trump's maximum pressure and Obama's strategic patience,<sup>115</sup> and the

turn of events in the February 2019 Hanoi Summit suggest otherwise. While no conclusion had been reached on the cause of the summit's failure, one point is clear. The lack of preparation on the part of the US; the last-minute demand for "huge concessions from the North Koreans upfront, in exchange for vague future counter-concessions;" the continued insistence on North Korea's "unilateral disarmament" prior to the receipt of inducements; and the US's inability to clarify what exactly it is willing to concede signified "how unserious the U.S. debate is on North Korea."<sup>116</sup>

### **IV.** Conclusion

Continuity, rather than change, has fundamentally characterized US foreign policy in the post-Cold War era, particularly in East Asia.<sup>117</sup> Specifically in the case of North Korea, we have argued that the crime-and-punishment approach of the first Bush administration has provided the foundations for US-DPRK relations for successive administrations. Over time, perceived failures of the Agreed Framework and the Six-Party Talks, Washington's domestic politics, and the "collapsism" assumption have all led the US's North Korea policy to become path-dependent as it developed into the now familiar denuclearization-before-concessions stance. This approach has blocked the US from engaging Pyongyang in a meaningful way while hardening US predilection for the hardline options and narrowing the focus on the goal of denuclearization.

We conclude with three broad theoretical and policy implications. First, as the US's North Korea policy become more entrenched over the years, it has evidently become more difficult to alter courses in the US-DPRK negotiations. Goodwill gestures and attempts to reinitiate talks have been attempted by both sides, and at times through Chinese and South Korean initiatives. Despite such attempts, the overall US foreign policy framework towards North Korea has largely remained intact, as we have argued in this paper. As such, the only way the

current iteration of US-DPRK negotiations can move towards a compromised agreement is through fundamental shifts away from the crime-and-punishment approach. Without such changes, past experiences suggest that the unstable balance between Washington and Pyongyang is bound to continue in the Joseph Biden administration. The collapse of the Hanoi summit is a case in point. Even while recognizing Pyongyang's responsibility, the event evidences the pushback in Washington against going soft on North Korea, if not the strength of the hardliners within the administration. Hence, unless Washington derails from the usual approach, the die seems cast for negotiations to remain tough, or for the potential delivery process to be frustrated.<sup>118</sup> Second and related, given that engagement policies towards North Korea have often been afforded insufficient time, skepticisms around engagement policies may be misguided. Specifically, rather than dismiss engagement as being ineffective, it might be more beneficial to US-DPRK relations if negotiations were afforded more time rather than hastily reverting to hardline policies immediately after setbacks and shortcomings. Lastly, our analysis reinforces the significance of understanding the conditions under which North Korea could be put on a path of denuclearization.<sup>119</sup> Pyongyang has at times exercised nuclear restraint both during the negotiation and the implementation phases of the Agreed Framework and Six-Party Talks when the US concedes first and agrees to Pyongyang's central demands. Consequently, if the US were willing to hold back on punishing Pyongyang while being more willing to negotiate, North Korea's restraining behavior may sustain longer and perhaps also more determinatively as Pyongyang seeks to defend the gains – US concessions – in the long run.

## Acknowledgement

The authors would like to thank Michael Desch, Paul Avey, Chonghyung Choi, Peter Harris, Christian Wirth, Inwook Kim, Rachel Whitlark, Mario E. Carranza and the anonymous reviewers for their constructive comments on earlier drafts of the manuscript. Soul Park would also like to thank Tee Yang Tan and Zhi Ming Sim for their valuable research assistance.

# **Biographical Information**

Kimberly Peh is a Ph.D. candidate in the Political Science Department at the University of Notre Dame and a graduate student affiliate at the Notre Dame International Security Center (NDISC) and the Kellogg Institute for International Studies. Her research interests include peace and conflict, international crises and negotiations, and nuclear strategies. Her work is forthcoming or has been published in the *European Journal of International Security* and *International Studies Perspectives*.

Soul Park is Lecturer in International Relations at the National University of Singapore. He received his Ph.D. in Political Science from the University of Notre Dame. His research interest includes international relations theory and international security in the Asia-Pacific. His work is forthcoming or has been published in the *Journal of Strategic Studies, European Journal of International Security, Contemporary Security Policy, Journal of Intervention and Statebuilding*, and *Small Wars and Insurgencies*.

<sup>2</sup> For instance, Victor D. Cha and David C. Kang, *Nuclear North Korea: A Debate on Engagement Strategies* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2018), pp. 3-4; Stephen Haggard and Marcus Nolan, *Hard Target: Sanctions, Inducements, and the Case of North Korea* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2017), pp. 173-174; Inhan Kim, "No More Sunshine: The Limits of Engagement with North Korea," *The Washington Quarterly* 40(4) (2017), pp. 169-78; and Ming Hui Tan, "Multilateral Engagement of North Korea: An Assessment of the Six-Party Talks and the ASEAN Regional Forum," *Asian Journal of Peacebuilding* 5(2)(2017), pp. 307-310. <sup>3</sup> Wendy Sherman and Evans Revere, "Why We've Fallen Short and Why That's No Longer an Option," Time, March 25, 2017, <u>http://time.com/north-korea-opinion/</u>, accessed May 6, 2019.

<sup>4</sup> Victor D. Cha and David C. Kang, "The Debate over North Korea," *Political Science Quarterly* 119(2) (2004), pp. 250-251; Patrick Cronin, "A Realistic Foreign Policy Should Diplomacy with North Korea Fail," Council on Foreign Relations, April 23, 2019, <u>https://www.cfr.org/blog/realistic-foreign-policy-should-diplomacy-north-korea-fail</u>, accessed May 6, 2019; and Bong-Geun Jun, "Cyclical Patterns of North Koreans Nuclear Crises and Solutions: A South Korean Perspective." in Jungmin Kang (ed.), *Assessment of the Nuclear Programs of Iran and North Korea* (Dordrecht: Springer, 2013), pp. 53-64.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> BBC, "Dotage of a Dotard': North Korea Renews Attack on Donald Trump," BBC, December 6, 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-50682235</u>, accessed December 12, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Leon V. Sigal, *Disarming Strangers: Nuclear Diplomacy with North Korea* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1998), p. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Markus Bell and Geoffrey Fattig, "Socializing a Nuclear North Korea: Human Security in Northeast Asia," *North Korean Review* 14(1) (2018), pp. 30-48; Rachael M. Rudolph, "Thinking about Engaging North Korea: A Study on the Framing of the U.S. Human Rights Public Discourse in the *Washington Post* and *New York Times* 

between 2001 and 2017," *Asia and the Pacific Policy Studies* 6(3) (2019), pp. 308-51; and Nick Wadhams, "Bush's 'Axis of Evil' Is Now Pence's 'Wolf Pack of Rogue States'," Bloomberg, January 16, 2019, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-01-16/bush-s-axis-of-evil-is-now-pence-s-wolf-pack-of-rogue-states</u>, accessed July 4, 2019.

<sup>7</sup> Robert Carlin, "Distant Thunder: The Crisis Coming in Korea," 38North, October 17, 2019,

https://www.38north.org/2019/10/rcarlin101719/, accessed November 15, 2019; Andrew Jeong, "North Korea Rebuffs Latest Trump Advance," Wall Street Journal, November 18, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/north-korea-rebuffs-latest-trump-advance-11574074448, accessed December 12, 2019; and Richard Nephew, "Furious Futility: Maximum Pressure in 2020," 38North, November 15, 2019,

https://www.38north.org/2019/11/rnephew111519/, accessed December 12, 2019.

<sup>8</sup> Sigal, (1998), p. 12.

<sup>9</sup> For instance, Hun Kyung Lee, "The U.S. Policy and Strategy toward DPRK: Comparison and Evaluation of the Clinton and Bush Administrations," *Pacific Focus* 17(2) (2008), pp. 61-87; and Changsop Pyon, "Strategic Patience or Back to Engagement? Obama's Dilemma on North Korea," *North Korean Review* 7(2) (2011), pp. 73-81.

<sup>10</sup> Andrew Yeo and David Kang, "Don't Let Skepticism Kill A Chance for Real Détente with North Korea," National Interest, October 3, 2018, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/feature/dont-let-skepticism-kill-chance-real-detente-north-korea-32542</u>, accessed November 12, 2019.

<sup>11</sup> Bill Powell, "The U.S. Wants North Korea to Get Rid of Its Nukes. But for Pyongyang, 'Denuclearization' Means Something Very Different," Newsweek, December 27, 2018,

https://www.newsweek.com/2019/01/04/trump-north-korea-nuclear-kim-denuclearization-1272585.html, accessed May 6, 2019.

<sup>12</sup> As Joel Wit points out, "[i]f you look at the history of every nuclear arms-control negotiation [from] the end of the Cold War up until the present day, you will find that as people are negotiating, the countries participating ... are still building weapons until the agreements are finalized." Uri Friedman, "Two Ways to Read the Newest Intelligence on North Korea," The Atlantic, August 1, 2018,

https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/08/north-korea-missile/566429/, accessed November 11, 2019.

<sup>13</sup> Given the shortcomings of the Hanoi summit, scholars have more recently argued that "we have to be prepared to fall back on deterrence and containment." Specifically, while engagement is to be pursued, "the best intermediary steps are [for it] and the avoidance of accidental war [to be pursued] within a framework of deterrence and containment." Cronin, (2019).

<sup>14</sup> Rafiq Dossani and Heejin Kim, "Engagement with North Korea: Small Steps May Matter More Than Big Ones," RAND, February 21, 2019, <u>https://www.rand.org/blog/2019/02/engagement-with-north-korea-small-steps-may-matter.html</u>, accessed October 1, 2019.

<sup>15</sup> Andrei Lankov, "Why a new North Korean Statement on Denuclearization Should Come as No Surprise," NK News, December 20, 2018, <u>https://www.nknews.org/2018/12/why-a-new-north-korean-statement-on-denuclearization-should-come-as-no-surprise/</u>, accessed March 27, 2019.

<sup>16</sup> Robert E. Kelly, "The Persistent Status Quo with North Korea," The Interpreter, May 3, 2019, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/persistent-status-quo-north-korea</u>, accessed October 11, 2019.

<sup>17</sup> Markus Bell and Geoffrey Fattig, "Living with a Nuclear North Korea: How to Move Beyond the Impasse." NK News, June 13, 2019, <u>https://www.nknews.org/2019/06/living-with-a-nuclear-north-korea-how-to-move-beyond-the-impasse/</u>, accessed June 15, 2019; and Vipin Narang and Ankit Panda, "North Korea Is a Nuclear Power. Get Used to It," New York Times, June 12, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/12/opinion/trump-kim-summit-denuclearization-north-korea.html</u>, accessed March 21, 2019.

<sup>18</sup> Siegfried S. Hecker, Robert L. Carlin and Elliot A. Serbin. "A Comprehensive History of North Korea's Nuclear Program: 2018 Update," Center for International Security and Cooperation, February 11, 2019, <u>https://fsi-live.s3.us-west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2018colorchartnarrative 2.11.19 fin.pdf</u>, accessed March 21, 2019; and Daniel Wertz, Matthew McGrath and Scott LaFoy. "North Korea's Nuclear Weapons Program," The National Committee on North Korea, April 2018,

https://www.ncnk.org/resources/publications/DPRK-Nuclear-Weapons-Issue-Brief.pdf, accessed March 21, 2019.

<sup>19</sup> Jong Kun Choi, "The Perils of Strategic Patience with North Korea," *The Washington Quarterly* 38(4) (2015), p. 66; Victor D. Cha, "The Rationale for 'Enhanced' Engagement of North Korea," *Asian Survey* 39(6) (1999), p. 846; Patrick Cronin and Kristine Lee, "Negotiating with North Korea: How Will This End?" Center for New American Security, February 12, 2019, <u>https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/negotiating-with-north-korea</u>, accessed March 21, 2019; Jessica Lee, "Diplomacy with North Korea: Waging Peace," 38North, March 8, 2019, <u>https://www.38north.org/2019/03/jlee030819/</u>, accessed March 21, 2019; and Grace Panetta, "Here's What Happened All the Other Times North Korea Vowed to Denuclearize," Business Insider, June 12, 2018, https://www.businessinsider.sg/north-korea-failed-to-denuclearize-in-the-past-2018-6/?r=US&IR=T, accessed July 2, 2019.

<sup>20</sup> Carla Freeman and Mel Gurtov, "Unpacking a US Decision to Engage North Korea: What it Entails and What it Could Achieve," 38North, April 16, 2018, <u>https://www.38north.org/wp-content/uploads/pdf/38-North-SR-1804 Freeman-Gurtov.pdf</u>, accessed May 6, 2019, p. 4. We adopt a broad definition of engagement that does not describe how the policy has been or should be conducted to include analyses that define the concept across a spectrum. On variants of the existing definitions and critiques, see Victor D. Cha, "Hawk Engagement and Preventive Defense on the Korean Peninsula," *International Security* 27(1) (2002), pp. 40-78; Freeman and Gurtov, (2018); Evan Resnick, "Defining Engagement," *Journal of International Affairs* 54(2) (2001), pp. 559-61; and Gerda Jakštaitė, "Containment and Engagement as Middle-Range Theories," *Baltic Journal of Law and Politics* 3(2) (2010), pp. 165-96.

<sup>21</sup> Seok-Hyun Hong, "The Start of Peace and Prosperity on the Korean Peninsula," East-West Center, August 23 2018, <u>https://www.eastwestcenter.org/news-center/east-west-wire/the-start-peace-and-prosperity-the-korean-peninsula</u>, accessed February 13, 2019; Cha and Kang, (2018), pp. 125-6; and Ramon Pacheco Pardo, "Waging Peace with North Korea," National Interest, March 11, 2019, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/feature/waging-peace-north-korea-46807</u>, accessed April 22, 2019.
 <sup>22</sup> Charles L. Pritchard, John H. Tilelli Jr. and Scott A. Snyder, "U.S. Policy Toward the Korean Peninsula,"

<sup>22</sup> Charles L. Pritchard, John H. Tilelli Jr. and Scott A. Snyder, "U.S. Policy Toward the Korean Peninsula,"
 Council on Foreign Relations, Independent Task Force Report No. 64, June 2010, <u>https://www.cfr.org/report/uspolicy-toward-korean-peninsula</u>, accessed February 13, 2019, p. 9; and Jun, (2013), p. 53.
 <sup>23</sup> Jim Garamone, "Gates: North Korea becoming Direct Threat to US," American Forces Press Service, January

<sup>23</sup> Jim Garamone, "Gates: North Korea becoming Direct Threat to US," American Forces Press Service, January 11, 2011, <u>https://www.army.mil/article/50288/gates\_north\_korea\_becoming\_direct\_threat\_to\_us</u>, accessed February 13, 2019; and Chris McGreal, "US Dismissive of 'Bellicose Rhetoric' after North Korea Nullifies Armistice," The Guardian, March 12, 2013, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/mar/11/us-warning-north-korea-truce-nuclear</u>, accessed February 13, 2019.

<sup>24</sup> Soul Park and Kimberly Peh, "Leveraging towards Restraint: Nuclear Hedging and North Korea's Shifting Reference Points during the Agreed Framework and the Six-Party Talks," *European Journal of International Security* 5(1) (2020): 94-114.

<sup>25</sup> Eleanor Albert, "What to Know About the Sanctions on North Korea." Council on Foreign Relations, January 3, 2018, <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/what-know-about-sanctions-north-korea</u>, accessed February 13, 2019.

<sup>26</sup> James Mahoney, "The Logic of Process Tracing Tests in the Social Sciences," *Sociological Methods & Research* 41(4) (2012), pp. 570-97; and Tulia G. Falleti and James Mahoney, "The Comparative Sequential Method," in James Mahoney and Kathleen Thelen (eds.), *Advances in Comparative-Historical Analysis* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2015), pp. 211-39, 221.

<sup>27</sup> "Memorandum of Conversation, Meeting with Roh Tae Woo, President of the Republic of Korea, 6 June 1990," George Bush Presidential Library, <u>https://bush41library.tamu.edu/files/memcons-telcons/1990-06-06--</u> <u>Tae-Woo%20[3].pdf</u>, accessed July 3, 2019; and "The President's News Conference With President Roh Tae Woo of South Korea in Seoul, 6 Jan., 1992," George Bush Presidential Library,

https://bush41library.tamu.edu/archives/public-papers/3819, accessed July 3, 2019.

<sup>28</sup> Hans M. Kristensen and Robert S. Norris, "A History of US Nuclear Weapons in South Korea," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 73(6) (2017), p. 349.

<sup>29</sup> Kathleen Stephens, "The Korean Legacy of President George H.W. Bush," Korea Economic Institute of America, June 4, 2019, <u>http://keia.org/korean-legacy-president-george-hw-bush</u>, accessed August 9, 2019; and Robert A. Wampler, "Engaging North Korea: Evidence from the Bush I Administration," National Security Archive, November 8, 2017, <u>https://nsarchive.gwu.edu/briefing-book/korea-nuclear-vault/2017-11-08/bush-43-chose-diplomacy-over-military-force-north-korea</u>, accessed March 11, 2019.

<sup>30</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Korea: A Rising Nation," *Department of State Bulletin* 89(2142) (1989), p. 20.
 <sup>31</sup> Chae-jun Lee, A Troubled Peace: U.S. Policy and the Two Koreas (Maryland: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2006), p. 132.

<sup>32</sup> Larry A. Niksch, "North Korea's Nuclear Weapons Program," CRS Issue Brief for Congress, February 21, 2006, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/IB91141.pdf</u>, accessed February 4, 2021.

<sup>33</sup> C. Kenneth Quinones, "Dualism in the Bush Administration's North Korea Policy," *Asian Perspective* 27(1) (2003): pp. 208-9.

<sup>34</sup> "[H]opes raised by [the] succession of agreements [between Seoul and Pyongyang also] faded as suspicions grew that North Korea might be hiding parts of its nuclear weapons program from inspectors, and as IAEA inspectors reported discrepancies in North Korea's reports, particularly with respect to how much plutonium it had processed. {Furthermore,} concerns [were growing] about North Korea's willingness to abide fully by its IAEA commitments ..." Wampler, (2017); and Sigal, (1998), pp. 30-3.

<sup>35</sup> Sigal, (1998), p. 32.

<sup>36</sup> Quinones, (2003), pp. 208-9.

<sup>39</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 32; and Don Oberdorfer and Robert Carlin, *The Two Koreas: A Contemporary History*, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed (New York: Basic Books, 2014), pp. 207-8.

<sup>40</sup> Sigal, (1998), p. 38.

<sup>42</sup> United States Institute of Peace, "The United States and Coercive Diplomacy: Past, Present, and Future," August 8, 2003, <u>https://www.usip.org/publications/2003/08/united-states-and-coercive-diplomacy-past-present-and-future</u>, accessed February 13, 2019.

<sup>43</sup> Sigal, (1998), p. 48.

<sup>44</sup> *Ibid.*, pp. 38, 52; and William E. Berry Jr., "North Korea's Nuclear Program: The Clinton Administration's Response," INSS Occasional Paper 3, March 1995,

https://nautilus.org/publications/books/dprkbb/agreedframework/dprk-briefing-book-north-koreas-nuclearprogram-the-clinton-administrations-response/, accessed July 3, 2019.

<sup>45</sup> Sigal, (1998), p. 53.

<sup>46</sup> William J. Perry, "Proliferation on the Peninsula: Five North Korean Nuclear Crises," *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Sciences* 607 (2006), pp. 81-2; and Robert A. Wampler, "Engaging North Korea II: The Clinton Administration's Experience," National Security Archive, December 8, 2017, <u>https://nsarchive.gwu.edu/briefing-book/korea/2017-12-08/engaging-north-korea-ii-evidence-clinton-administration</u>, accessed March 11, 2019.

<sup>47</sup> William J. Perry, "Nuclear Confrontation with North Korea," YaleGlobal, May 28, 2003,

https://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/nuclear-confrontations-north-korea, accessed February 4, 2021. <sup>48</sup> Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), p. 220.

<sup>49</sup> Continued negotiations were made possible after Pyongyang "assured that the IAEA will be allowed to keep its inspectors and monitoring equipment in place at the Yongbyon nuclear facility, thus allowing verification of North Korea's agreement." The White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Press Conference of the President," June 22, 1994, <u>https://clintonwhitehouse6.archives.gov/1994/06/1994-06-22-presidents-press-conference-on-</u> north-korea.html, accessed July 14, 2019.

<sup>50</sup> The White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Press Briefing by Director of Asian Affairs for NSC Jack Pritchard, and Deputy Secretary of Treasury Larry Summers," November 20, 1998,

https://clintonwhitehouse4.archives.gov/WH/New/Pacific/19981121-11430.html, accessed July 14, 2019. <sup>51</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>52</sup> Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), pp. 248-9.

<sup>53</sup> A more sinister explanation is that some U.S. leaders counted on the collapse of the DPRK regime before the LWRs could be completed." Walter C. Clemens Jr., *North Korea and the World: Human Rights, Arms Control, and Strategies for Negotiations* (Lexington: University Press of Kentucky, 2016), pp. 199-200.
<sup>54</sup> Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), p. 228.

<sup>55</sup> Joel S. Wit, Daniel B. Poneman and Robert L. Gallucci, *Going Critical: The First North Korean Nuclear Crisis* (Washington, D.C.: The Brookings Institution, 2004), 266. (emphasis added)
 <sup>56</sup> *Ibid.*, pp. 265-71.

<sup>57</sup> Differences between ROK and US on the role of KEDO and the overall approach to North Korean nuclear issue also began to emerge: "The different emphasis put by Seoul and Washington on KEDO was not hard to sense. *While the Korean Government was gearing up to use KEDO as part of its overall policy toward the North, Washington consigned the organization to a dusty corner of the bureaucracy.*" (emphasis in original) Charles Kartman, Robert Carlin and Joel Wit, "A History of KEDO 1994-2006," Center for International Security and Cooperation, June 2012, <u>https://fsi-live.s3.us-west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs-</u>

public/A\_History\_of\_KEDO-1.pdf, accessed May 6, 2019.

<sup>58</sup> Fred Kaplan "Sorry, Trump, but Talking to North Korea Has Worked," Slate, October 10, 2017, <u>http://www.slate.com/articles/news\_and\_politics/war\_stories/2017/10/it\_is\_possible\_to\_negotiate\_with\_north\_k</u> <u>orea\_bill\_clinton\_did\_it.html</u>, accessed July 2, 2019.

<sup>59</sup> Samuel S. Kim, "North Korea's Nuclear Strategy and the Interface between International and Domestic Politics," *Asian Perspective* 34(1) (2010), pp. 62-5.

<sup>60</sup> Robert L. Gallucci, "Negotiations with North Korea: Lessons Learned," *AIP Conference Proceedings* 1596(1) (2014), p. 161; Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), p. 353; and Quinones, (2003), pp. 200-2.

<sup>61</sup> Joel S. Wit, "Enhancing U.S. Engagement with North Korea," *The Washington Quarterly* 30(2) (2007), p. 56; and Kaplan, (2017).

<sup>62</sup> Sigal, (1998), pp. 33-5; Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), p. 349; and Quinones, (2003), pp. 199, 205, 211.
 <sup>63</sup> Niv Farago, "Washington's Failure to Resolve the North Korean Nuclear Conundrum: Examining Two Decades of US Policy," *International Affairs* 92(5) (2016), pp. 1129-30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Sigal, (1998), pp. 35, 42-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> *Ibid.*, pp. 14, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 40.

<sup>69</sup> Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), p. 377.

<sup>70</sup> James E. Goodby, "North Korea: The Problem That Won't Go Away," Brookings, May 1, 2003,

https://www.brookings.edu/articles/north-korea-the-problem-that-wont-go-away/, accessed February 4, 2021. <sup>71</sup> Condoleezza Rice, "North Korea Policy Points" March 4, 2003,

http://library.rumsfeld.com/doclib/sp/2628/2003-03-

04%20from%20Condoleezza%20Rice%20re%20North%20Korea%20Policy%20Points.pdf#search=%22north %20korea%22, accessed June 12, 2019. (emphasis added)

<sup>72</sup> Wit, (2007), p. 55.

<sup>73</sup> Burt Herman, "US Says No to Talks with North Korea," Global Policy, June 21, 2006,

https://www.globalpolicy.org/component/content/article/153/26488.html, accessed February 13, 2019.

<sup>74</sup> Guy Dinmore, "Heed Lessons of Iraq, US Tells Iran, Syria, and North Korea" *Financial Times*, April 10, 2003.

<sup>75</sup> Stephan Haggard, "Condoleeza Rice on North Korea: The Second Administration," Peterson Institute for International Economics, March 29, 2012, <u>https://www.piie.com/blogs/north-korea-witness-transformation/condoleeza-rice-north-korea-second-administration</u>, accessed February 4, 2021.

<sup>76</sup> Wit, (2007), p. 55; and Walter C. Clemens, Jr., "Negotiating to Control Weapons of Mass Destruction in North Korea," *International Negotiations* 10 (2005), pp. 453-86. Moreover, the Bush administration had to remain sensitive to domestic backlash with the perceived failure of the Agreed Framework. International Crisis Group, "North Korea: Beyond the Six-Party Talks," Report No. 269, June 16, 2015,

https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/north-east-asia/korean-peninsula/north-korea-beyond-six-party-talks, accessed March 22, 2019; and C. Kenneth Quinones, "US Domestic Politics' Impact on Policy toward North Korea: A Historical Perspective," in Tae-Hwan Kwak and Seung-Ho Joo (eds.), *North Korea and security cooperation in Northeast Asia* (Surrey: Ashgate, 2014), p. 95.

<sup>77</sup> David Albright and Corey Hinderstein. "Dismantling the DPRK's Nuclear Weapons Program: A Practicable, Verifiable Plan of Action," United States Institute of Peace, Peaceworks No. 54, January 2006,

https://www.usip.org/publications/2006/01/dismantling-dprks-nuclear-weapons-program-practicable-verifiableplan-action, accessed July 10, 2019; and Kim, (2010), p. 72.

<sup>78</sup> Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), pp. 397-8; and Kim, (2010), pp. 70-2.

<sup>79</sup> Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), pp. 406-7.

<sup>80</sup> Mi-yeon Hur, *The Six-Party Talks on North Korea: Dynamic Interactions among Principal States* (Singapore: Springer, 2018), pp. 94-5.

<sup>81</sup> The White House, "Press Briefing by National Security Advisor Steve Hadley," November 14, 2005, <u>https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2005/11/20051114-6.html</u>, accessed July 13, 2019.

<sup>82</sup> Howard W. French, "Threats and Responses: Nuclear North Korea; Pyongyang Rejects Demands to End Atom Bomb Program," *New York Times*, October 30, 2002,

https://www.nytimes.com/2002/10/30/world/threats-responses-nuclear-north-korea-pyongyang-rejectsdemands-end-atom-bomb.html, accessed February 6, 2021.

<sup>83</sup> Killough, (2019), p. 22.

<sup>84</sup> Sigal, (2017); and Kim, (2010), pp. 77-9.

<sup>85</sup> The White House, "President Bush Discusses North Korea," June 26, 2008, <u>https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2008/06/20080626-9.html</u>, accessed July 13, 2019.

<sup>86</sup> Quinones, (2003), pp. 208-9.

<sup>87</sup> Inhan Kim, "Agency Conflict and the End of Strategic Patience," *Journal of East Asia Affairs* 31(2) (2017), p. 64; and Pyon, (2011), p. 75.

<sup>88</sup> Choi, (2015), p. 63.

<sup>89</sup> Dongsoo Kim, "The Obama Administration's Policy Toward North Korea: The Causes and Consequences of Strategic Patience," *Journal of Asian Public Policy* 9(1) (2016), p. 33. (emphasis added)
 <sup>90</sup> Pritchard et al., (2010), p. 7.

<sup>91</sup> The White House, "FACT SHEET: The Prague Nuclear Agenda," January 11, 2017, <u>https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2017/01/11/fact-sheet-prague-nuclear-agenda</u>, accessed June 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> "Remarks by Former U.S. President Jimmy Carter at Korea University, Seoul, Korea," Carter Center, March 22, 2010, <u>https://www.cartercenter.org/news/editorials\_speeches/jimmy-carter-speech-korea-university.html</u>, accessed May 6, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Oberdorfer and Carlin, (2014), p. 369.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Catherine Killough, "Begun is Half Done: Prospects for US-North Korea Nuclear Diplomacy," *Ploughshares Fund Study*, Report No. 4. (2019), p. 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Selig Harrison, "Did North Korea Cheat?" Foreign Affairs 84(1) (2005), p. 100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Leon V. Sigal, "Bad History," 38North, August 22, 2017, <u>https://www.38north.org/2017/08/lsigal082217/</u>, accessed May 6, 2019.

<sup>92</sup> Jonathan D. Pollack, *No Exit: North Korea, Nuclear Weapons and International Security* (London: Routledge, 2011), p. 161.

<sup>93</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Remarks at the United States Institute of Peace," October 21, 2009, <u>https://2009-2017.state.gov/secretary/20092013clinton/rm/2009a/10/130806.htm</u>, accessed July 13, 2019.

<sup>94</sup> PBS, "Obama, S. Korean President Criticize N. Korea's Actions," NewsHour, June 15, 2009,

https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/obama-s-korean-president-criticize-n-koreas-actions, accessed August 15, 2019.

<sup>95</sup> Joel S. Wit, "Back Channel to North Korea," The Atlantic, August 13, 2017,

https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/08/back-channel-to-north-korea/536721/, accessed October 2, 2019.

<sup>96</sup> Taehyung Ahn, "Patience or Lethargy?: U.S. Policy toward North Korea under the Obama Administration," *North Korean Review* 8(1) (2012), p. 70. Executive Order 13466 was signed and issued by George W. Bush. U.S. Government Publishing Office, "Continuing Certain Restrictions with Respect to North Korea and North Korean Nationals," June 26, 2008, <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2009-title3-vol1/pdf/CFR-2009-title3-vol1/pdf/CFR-2009-title3-vol1-eo13466.pdf</u>, accessed February 7, 2021.

<sup>97</sup> The White House, *National Security Strategy 2010*, <u>http://nssarchive.us/NSSR/2010.pdf</u>, accessed May 6, 2019.

<sup>98</sup> Pritchard et al., (2010), p. 31.

<sup>99</sup> Sue Mi Terry and Bernard Gwertzman, "No Good Options on North Korea," Council on Foreign Relations, April 26, 2011, <u>https://www.cfr.org/interview/no-good-options-north-korea</u>, accessed February 4, 2021. <sup>100</sup> Kim, (2016), p. 34.

<sup>101</sup> U.S. Senate Foreign Relations Committee, "Stephen W. Bosworth Special Representative for North Korea Policy," March 1, 2011, <u>https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Bosworth\_Testimony.pdf</u>, accessed July 13, 2019. (emphasis added)

<sup>102</sup> U.S. Senate Foreign Relations Committee, "Testimony of Robert Carlin" March 1, 2011, <u>https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Carlin Testimony.pdf</u>, accessed July 13, 2019. (emphasis added)

<sup>103</sup> Danielle Chubb, "A Nuclear North Korea and the Limitations of US Security Perspectives," *Critical Studies on Security* 5(3) (2017), p. 326.

<sup>104</sup> Joel S. Wit, "The Leap Day Deal: A Cautionary Tale for the Trump Administration," 38North, March 7, 2019, <u>https://www.38north.org/2019/03/editor030719/</u>, accessed February 4, 2021.

<sup>105</sup> Wit, (2017).

<sup>106</sup> U.S. Department of Defense, *2018 Nuclear Posture Review* (Washington, DC: US Department of Defense, 2018), 12. Also, see Elizabeth Diaz, "President Trump Blames Obama for North Korea, But He's Following Obama's Strategy," Time, October 27, 2017, <u>http://time.com/5000762/north-korea-donald-trump-nuclear-strategy/</u>, accessed February 13, 2019; and Jacqueline Klimas, "Trump's North Korea Strategy: A lot like Obama's," Politico, August 8, 2017, <u>http://www.politico.com/story/2017/08/08/trump-obama-north-korea-241389</u>, accessed February 13, 2019.

<sup>107</sup> Christine Kim and Hyonhee Shin, "North Korea Tells South It Will Not Discuss Nuclear Arms in Future Talks," Reuters, January 9, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-southkorea-talks/north-korea-tells-south-it-will-not-discuss-nuclear-arms-in-future-talks-idUSKBN1EX2CW</u>, accessed July 19, 2019; and Kathleen J. McInnis, Andrew Feickert, Mark E. Manyin, Steven A. Hildreth, Mary Beth D. Nikitin and Emma Chanlett-Avery, *The North Korean nuclear challenge: military options and issues for congress*, R44994 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2017), p. 2.

<sup>108</sup> Diaz, (2017).

<sup>109</sup> Jenny Lee, "Trump's North Korea Policy Is It Different from Obama's?" VOAnews, March 28, 2017, <u>https://www.voanews.com/usa/trumps-north-korea-policy-it-different-obamas</u>, accessed April 22, 2019; and Markus B. Liegl, "Maximum Pressure – Deferred Engagement: Why Trump's North Korea Policy is Unwise, Dangerous, and Bound to Fail," *Global Affairs* 3(4/5) (2017), pp. 369, 372.

<sup>110</sup> Klimas, (2017); and Liegl, (2017), pp. 368-369.

<sup>111</sup> David Welna, "Complete, Verifiable, Irreversible' A Tough Goal for North Korea Summit," NPR, June 6, 2018, <u>https://www.npr.org/2018/06/06/617619192/complete-verifiable-irreversible-a-tough-goal-for-north-korea-summit</u>, accessed February 7, 2021.

<sup>112</sup> McInnis et al., (2017), p. 11; and Susan A. Thornton, "Statement on North Korea Policy Before the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs," U.S. Department of State, September 28, 2017, https://www.state.gov/p/eap/rls/rm/2017/09/274472.htm, accessed February 22, 2019.

<sup>113</sup> Victor D. Cha and Katrin Fraser Katz, "The Right Way to Coerce North Korea: Ending the Threat without Going to War," *Foreign Affairs* 97(4) (2018), p. 91.

<sup>114</sup> Rex W. Tillerson, "We're Holding Pyongyang to Account," U.S. Department of State, August 13, 2017, <u>https://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2017/08/273409.htm</u>, accessed February 22, 2019. <sup>118</sup> Uri Friedman, "After Raising the Stakes for North Korea Summit, Trump Walks Away," *The Atlantic*, February 28, 2019, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/02/donald-trump-summit-kim-jong-un-failure/583810/</u>, accessed June 29, 2019; Lankov, (2018); and Joel S. Wit and Richard Sokolsky, "Memo to Donald Trump: It's Time to End-Run Your Advisers on North Korea," 38North, May 22, 2019, <u>https://www.38north.org/2019/05/jwitrsokolsky052219/</u>, accessed June 1, 2019.

<sup>119</sup> Park and Peh, (2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Van Jackson, *On the Brink: Trump, Kim, and the Threat of Nuclear War* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2019), pp. 103-4.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Robert E. Kelly, "The Persistent Status Quo with North Korea," The Interpreter, May 3, 2019, <a href="https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/persistent-status-quo-north-korea">https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/persistent-status-quo-north-korea</a>, accessed October 11, 2019.
 <sup>117</sup> Quinones, (2003), p. 198.